WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 3 JULY 2012, 7.30PM
        IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                            MINUTES
                                                                                  ACTION
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs E Evans (Chairman); Mrs J Collins; Mrs M Diccox; Mrs J Ford; 

Mrs S Gamble; Mr T Jones; Mr M Page; Mr M Wadman; Mr R. Gamble [WC].
Apologies:  Councillors: Miss B Green; Mrs J Lee; Mr M May.
Also present: Mr P Baxter (Clerk); Mr Coxhead; Mr Wood.





12/13/077
Standards Framework


The Clerk presented a briefing on the new Standards Framework required by virtue of the Localism Act, 2011 and subsequent Regulations. The Clerk reported that Wiltshire Council had adopted a revised Code of Conduct for its councillors on 26 June, along with a complaints procedure and public Register of Interests, explaining how each was to operate. The National Association of Local Councils had also circulated a legal briefing and draft Code for consideration. The Clerk explained the legal obligation on Members to declare disclosable pecuniary interests within 28 days of adopting a Code, and the offences that would otherwise be committed, undertaking to brief those Members not present at this meeting as soon as possible.

Code of Conduct


There being a choice of which Code to adopt, it was proposed by Mrs Diccox, seconded by Mr Jones, and all agreed that the Council notes the requirements of the Localism Act 2011, adopting the Wiltshire Council Code of Conduct as its own Code of Conduct, and may at any time amend its Code or adopt another. 
It was further proposed by Mr Wadman, seconded by Mrs Ford and with all agreed that should Wiltshire Council amend its Code of Conduct those amendments will be considered by this Council and a decision sought as to whether they should be similarly adopted.
Complaints

The Clerk explained that Wiltshire Council is required to maintain a complaints management process and to provide a Standards Committee, which may make recommendations to a Parish Council on considering a complaint received. It was proposed by Mrs Ford, seconded by Mrs Diccox, and with all agreed that the Council subscribes to the Wiltshire Council complaints process for councillors, with any recommendations received as a result of the process to be placed before the full Parish Council.
Register of Interests

The Clerk explained the requirements of the Register, and undertook to forward detailed instructions for access and completion online. It was proposed by Mr Wadman, seconded by Mr Page and with all agreed that Members of this Council will make declarations of interest in the prescribed form for publication on Wiltshire Council’s website, and that the parish website will host a link to the Wiltshire Council register.
Dispensations

The Clerk explained that it was for each Parish Council to determine how dispensations from the requirement not to participate in discussion or voting on matters that are subject to declarations of interest are managed. It was proposed by Mrs Gamble, seconded by Mrs Ford and with all agreed that should a Member of the Council seek a dispensation within the Code of Conduct that the Member make application in writing to the Proper Officer for consideration at the next full meeting of the Council.

12/13/078
Declarations of interest

The Chairman advised that in the circumstances of the last item, declarations would be taken under the new Code and for items on this agenda only. No declarations were made.
12/13/079
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

The Minutes as previously circulated were agreed and signed by the Chairman, and the Minutes of the April meeting were signed by the Chairman of that meeting.
12/13/080
Chairman’s Announcements


The Chairman referred to the previously circulated invitation from the Leader of Wiltshire Council for Members to join in the Olympic Torch celebration event on 11 July in Salisbury, and encouraged any Member available to attend. The Chairman also drew attention to a recently received security advice leaflet circulated by the Neighbourhood Police Team, and which was now hosted on the parish website for public information.
12/13/081  Public participation


 Mr Wood observed that the recent roadworks had taken longer than they could as there seemed to be many days in which no work was undertaken despite the weather being fine. Mr Wood also commented on the management of temporary traffic lights.


Mr Coxhead spoke in support of Mr Wood’s observations. Some general discussion took place on the conduct of the project.  
12/13/082 Wiltshire Councillor’s report


Mr Gamble addressed the comments made from the public gallery, noting that much of the work was scheduled for night-time closure periods, when daytime working would have been too disruptive to schools, local commerce and general traffic volume. Delays had also been caused by very poor weather and some late delivery of materials. Mr Gamble emphasised the overall number of positive comments he had received from across the parish, and the responsiveness of the contractors to any local issues arising. Notwithstanding the repairs outstanding to the vehicle management signs in Church St, Mr Gamble asked if this Council might consider writing to the officers concerned to convey that feedback. The Council considered how a representative response might be framed, and asked the Clerk to prepare a letter, sighted by the Chairman before despatch.

Mr Gamble concluded by reporting Wiltshire Council performance figures as 95% met, and that the Area Board would next be considering traffic issues in support of the Core Strategy. The Clerk gave an update on the Speed Interactive Display (SID) unit, reporting that another Metrocount exercise will be required before a decision is taken by Wiltshire Council to loan the unit again. The Clerk was asked to liaise with the Road Safety Unit to ensure the count is undertaken.
12/13/083
Footpaths Working Group report


Mrs Ford reported that scalpings from the roadworks had already been reused to dress a number of rights of way, with favourable reports received from members of the public. FP19 is to have a fence repaired by the landowner prior to a volunteer work party on site on 14 July. Volunteers were invited to come forward. The Chairman reported that complaints had been received about overgrowing vegetation on FP44 and FP10. Mrs Ford undertook to supply the usual note to householders affected. 
12/13/084

Neighbourhood Planning Working Group

Mrs Gamble reported that Wiltshire Council were yet to publish the Protocol for progressing a Neighbourhood Plan. The Clerk reported receipt of a letter from the owner of land adjacent to Newby Close.
12/13/085 Reports from Village Organisations

The circulated report appended to these Minutes was noted. The Chairman read out additional reporting received from the Youth Club, noting that over £3000 was raised at the recent ‘Concert for George’, in aid of Club funds, and £500 from the opening of the Manor House gardens. Together with a donation from the Devizes Lions Club, this improves the financial position to enable opening on two additional evenings per week. Staff have also received additional training.


The Village Hall also made a report, noting that Malcolm Johnson had recently taken over as Chair of the Management Committee. The relationship with the football club is still a problem, but discussions continue. Discussion ensued on the representation of the Council on the Hall Committee.
12/13/086 Jubilee Benches

The Clerk reported that the benches had been satisfactorily delivered, and sought a decision from the Council as to where the benches should be sited, and by which contractor.

Two local contractors were nominated to the Clerk from whom quotes might be obtained, with the decision on location deferred to an outside inspection at the conclusion of the meeting.
12/13/087 Planning matters


The Clerk reported that one decision had been advised:

E/2012/0479/FUL 143 High St, Littleton Panell  - erection of log cabin – approved with conditions.

12/13/088
Bank reconciliation


The Clerk explained this new item, arising from internal audit recommendation, and referred to the previously circulated document. There were no observations.
12/13/089
Disbursements


The following payments were approved:






Chq No







    £


1122
Wessex Tree Care (tree felling)



475.00



1123  HMRC (PAYE)






450.00



1124  Clerk (expenses)





  26.58



1125
F Coles (footpaths cut and bins)



210.00

12/13/090
Correspondence and circulars received


There were none.
12/13/091
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 6 September 2012 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall. 

12/13/092
Items of Maintenance

The Clerk reported a number of items of maintenance, and sought direction on courses of action.

The stream adjacent to Church St had been reported by a neighbour to be in poor condition, requiring dredging and vegetation removal. The Clerk was asked to contact the Parish Steward.


The Church Wall had been identified as being overgrown with vegetation and brambles, displacing parked cars. The Clerk was asked to liaise with the usual contractor.


The grassed island at the junction of Church Lane and White St was reported as overgrown. The Clerk was asked to liaise with the Parish Steward.


A number of houses owned by Dauntsey’s School on the High Street had verges and banks with overgrown grass affecting pavements. The Clerk was asked to write to the the Bursar.


The Clerk also sought direction on whether any final requests should be made to Wiltshire Council at the conclusion of the roadworks, for additional items to be taken into consideration. The Council asked the Clerk to request that informal parking restriction lines be requested for the junction with Russell Mill Lane, and outside the Doctors surgery/ Churchill Arms, as originally planned with the engineers.

12/13/093
Key Messages

After discussion, Members agreed the issues that would be mentioned in ‘News and Views’ to be: Householders obligations in regard to overgown vegetation adjacent to rights of way.
The meeting adjourned to the Village Hall terrace, where discussion concluded on the siting of Jubilee benches. The Chairman proposed both benches be placed side-by-side, adjacent to Roberts Playground on the bank overlooking the pitches. On being put to a vote by the Chairman, 7 were in favour with one abstention. The position was agreed.
The meeting closed at 9.20pm.

Signed……………………………………………..……………. (Chairman) 6 September 2012
Village Organisation reports, July 2012 




                  Appendix

Minute 12/13/085 refers
Dauntsey’s  School

Please find below a précis of the major current and future issues concerning the estate at Dauntsey’s School:

1. Planning Permission.  Two applications will be made in the near future.  One is for a changing block to be sited near Evans House, and the other for a store to be sited near but not on the new playing field.  This will be 50% underground and is known as the ‘Sheep Shed’.

2. Various.  A new canoe store will be built near the grounds maintenance complex. The Headmasters house will be refurbished during the summer holidays. The Tedder block will be re-roofed at the same time.  Internal maintenance will take place throughout the school during the summer, and preparations for the installation of a bio-mass boiler in the Manor House are under way.

3. Pedestrian Crossing on Main Road.  The school is keen to explore the possibility of the creation of a traffic light controlled pedestrian crossing on the main road near the schools main entrance, and would like to engage in a dialogue with the Parish Council on this matter. 

R Matters

Dauntsey Aided Primary School

After a very successful year the school term is drawing to a close. Sports day was dry and sunny and enjoyed by all.

The school has forged a new link with an inner city school in Bristol and the staff from St Mary Redcliffe will be visiting us next week. We hope this will lead to exchanges between the pupils and a greater insight for our pupils into inner city living. 

The school fete is on July 6th to which all are welcome and there will be a play by class 6 on 18th July in the school hall.


E Evans

Community Speedwatch

In our April report we stated that speed watch sessions would take place in the villages of Littleton Panell and West Lavington during May, unfortunately due to bad weather only two sessions out of the planed seven sessions took place and one of those was cut short because of heavy rain.

On the positive side the other session carried out at Old Yard, High Street, Littleton Panell, our presence (and visibility) had a calming effect on the traffic and no driver exceeded the 30mph speed limit. We were also visited by a police officer who was pleased with our activity.

In June due to the failure of the roads contractor to complete a reasonable section of road at one go, opting rather to work on the road in a piecemeal fashion, the CSW team were unable to operate at any of the designated sites. 

D Wood
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